






10 October, 2023 

To the Independent Forestry Panel, NSW Government Review.  

Dear Panel Members,   

I send this submission as someone who lives on the South Coast of NSW and stayed to defend our 
property and to rescue native animals caught in the Black Summer fires. At that time I was a rescuer 
and carer for WIRES.  

In the months that followed the Black Summer Fires, as I went to the unburnt edges of surrounding 
bushland often in State forests to distribute feed for native animals that survived the fires, I saw 
contractor vehicles as early as February 2020 taking what Forestry Corp NSW (FCNSW) advised me 
in writing were ‘salvage logs’ from the severely compromised forests they manage. (Photo 1) These 
same ‘salvage logs’ were the surviving habitat for species severely diminished in number as a result 
of the fires. In the Shire of Eurobodalla alone, 270,000 ha of the total 330,000 hectares was burnt. I 
was truly shocked that salvage logging was even sanctioned. The salvage logging was replicated 
across the Southern Forests throughout 2020 to the shock and dismay of residents. (Photo 2-3) 

But in the months that followed, it was an Ecologist from Forestry Corporation NSW who pointed out 
to me that the harvest of native forest from the State Forests of NSW was not financially viable in its 
own right and was completely cross subsidised by the plantation pine operations of the Corporation. 
This represented  both an environmental and economic travesty to me . To further learn that more 
than 90% of that harvested from the native forests ended up as short term use woodchip, tomato 
stakes, pallets or power poles (incidentally all of which burnt in the fires along the route into Lake 
Conjola!) was the ‘nail in the coYin’ from both a  fiscal and an ecological standpoint. In Financial 
years 20/21 and 21/22 the hardwood division of FCNSW lost $30 million. The shocking reality is that 
this division has been earnings before income tax (EBIT) positive since 2011. (Frontier Economics, 
Native Forest Logging: A growing taxpayer burden, Nov 23, p7) 

Since that time 4 years ago I have made multiple trips into the forests of both southern and northern 
NSW under harvest or subject to harvest by FCNSW. I have been consistently shocked at the 
ecologically insensitive manner in which the forests are logged, at the badly disturbed and 
unremediated environment left behind after logging and at the poor condition of trees left in situ and 
not harvested because they are designated by FCNSW as habitat and feed trees (see photos 4) , all 
taken in Southern NSW at South Brooman SF and Mogo SF).  

Each piece of economic analysis I have read about the industry  in this same period further cements 
my view that the industry needs to be overhauled, to derive its timber from plantation and that NSW 
State forests are worth more standing . 

Yours sincerely, 

Julie Taylor Mills 

Board Member – NSW Environment Trust 

Board Member – Nature Conservation Council 

Resident – South Coast , NSW 

 







 

Photo 6 and 7: These two photos were 
taken in the State Forests of Mogo and 
South Brooman in the 6 months after 
the Black Summer Fires. They 
demonstrate the environmental 
vandalism that occurred at a time 
when far greater sensitivity to the need 
to protect surviving habitat and 
species should have been adopted.  




